EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE








Meeting: 17th September, 2008







at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Guselli (Chairman), Barlow, Hamezeian (items 1-24), Heath, Marcus, Millar, Pemberton, Pidduck, Richardson, Solloway, Waiting (items 1-22) and Williams.
54 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 1 (Minute No. 82)  and Paragraph 3 (Minute Nos. 71 and 72) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act.

55 – Disclosures of Interest

Councillor Guselli declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 27 – Holker Street/Pye Motors Demolition and Construction of Contract Car Park and Associated Landscaping (Minute No. 69) as he has undertaken work for the contractor.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.
Councillor Heath declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 13 – Dalton with Newton and Askam and Ireleth Project Worker (Minute No. 61) as she is the Council’s representative on the Askam and Ireleth Regeneration Partnership.

Councillor Millar declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Agenda Item 13 – Dalton with Newton and Askam and Ireleth Project Worker (Minute No. 61) as he has already voted upon the item being a Member of Dalton and Newton Town Council.  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.
56 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 16th July, 2008 were agreed as a correct record.

57 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Flitcroft, Garnett and Stephenson.
Councillors Heath, Solloway and Waiting attended the meeting as a substitute for Councillors Flitcroft, Stephenson and Garnett respectively.
58 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations

The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 28th August, 2008 were submitted for consideration.

N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.
(i)
Homelink Equipment
That Members agree that:-

(i)
The information and potential compatibility problem with existing Homelink equipment be noted.

(ii)
The Housing Manager commences a programme of replacing the identified schemes with dispersed alarm equipment.
(iii)
Should tenants not be prepared to take on line rental changes, the offer of Homelink Service be withdrawn.

(iv)
The Housing Manager purchases the equipment through the Northern Housing Consortium’s joint procurement arrangements.
(v)
Consideration be given to the need to upgrade the remaining five group schemes with a view to making budget provision for the upgrade during 2009/10.

(ii)
Supporting People: Older Persons Strategic Review

That Supporting People be asked to carry out further consultations with service users and organisations within the Borough. The results of the wider consultation should be reported to the next Housing Management Forum, at which time, the Committee will make their comments on the report. 

(iii)
Request for Adaptations to a Council Property – 8 Stackwood Avenue, Barrow-in-Furness

That the request for disabled adaptations to be carried out at 8 Stackwood Avenue, Barrow-in-Furness be approved.

59 – Appointments on Outside Bodies, Panels, Working Parties etc.

The Chief Executive informed the Committee that the Conservative Group had requested that Councillor Williams replaced Councillor Guselli as the Council’s representative on North West Employers and Councillor Guselli replaced Councillor Williams as substitute.
RESOLVED:- To agree that Councillor Williams replaced Councillor Guselli as the Council’s representative on North West Employers and Councillor Guselli replaced Councillor Williams as substitute.
60 – Shoppers Parking

The Chief Executive informed the Committee that a request had been received from the Furness Small Business Association to offer free car parking on Saturday’s to assist local retailers.

The Council’s budget for 2008/09 assured income from off street car parking of £955,000.

He reported that unfortunately, the Council’s accounting system did not isolate income details by days of the week, but an assessment was that average income from Saturday’s, which was of course the busiest day, was around £4,000.

Offering free parking for all Saturday’s would represent a loss of income of               c £210,000 (equivalent to a 5% increase in the Council Tax).

Offering free parking on the first Saturday of each month would represent a loss of income of c £48,000 (equivalent to a 1.2% increase in the Council Tax).

If Members were of a mind to support the request, it should be for a strictly limited time period in order to fix the cost, or in conjunction with a strategy to replace lost income to the Council’s budget.

RESOLVED:- (i) To reject the suggestion to offer free car parking on Saturday’s; and
(ii) To instruct the Chief Executive to consult with the Barrow Retailers Association and Furness Small Business Association to look at the current tariff arrangements to make them more favourable for shopping.

61 – Dalton with Newton and Askam and Ireleth Project Worker

The Chief Executive reminded the Committee that in 2006 it had been agreed to form a Rural Projects Steering Group.  The Group brought together the Parishes, local Partnerships and the Borough and County Council.  The Group had agreed to seek funding for one worker to lead on implementing the two plans.  The County Council’s Community Unit had agreed to host the worker on behalf of the partners.

Initially all partners had agreed to contribute towards a full-time project worker.  Cumbria County Council had made an application to the Big Lottery for approximately half the cost.  Despite meeting all the criteria, the Big Lottery was oversubscribed and the bid had not been successful.  All partners then agreed to increase their contribution and to employ a part-time worker.  The worker had been appointed in December, 2007, working 25 hours a week.

Due to the limited hours of the new post, the project worker had been given a specific number of projects in each area.  Monthly written updates on each project were sent to all partners.

It was reported that the appointment of the project worker had already made a significant impact.  In Dalton, the project worker had made major progress on upgrading Dalton Station.  That was a ‘Gateway’ project identified as an eyesore.  With support from Northern Rail, the Community Payback Team, local schools and some local volunteers, the Station was being transformed.  The Station had been cleaned and painted; new waiting areas were in place; seats installed; a new garden was planned and there had been a successful Awards for All bid to create some artwork to enhance the entrance.  Primary schools would be involved in producing artwork along the platform fences.

Progress had also been made on developing a multi-use games area in Dalton.
Although less visible progress had been made in Askam and Ireleth, funding had been obtained to enhance a street lighting scheme.  The project worker had been liaising with Capita on plans to upgrade additional roads to adoptable standard; support was being given to Askam Pensioners Association to help them upgrade the Rankin Hall and work had started on renovating Duddon Road Car Park.

Given the achievements of the part-time worker over a limited period, the Rural Project Steering Group supported making the worker up to full-time as originally intended.  That would allow the worker to take on additional projects.

The cost of increasing the weekly hours to full-time (37 hours) was approximately £10k p.a.  Split equally between partners would be an additional £2.5k p.a. each, making the total contributions:-

Cumbria County Council - £10.5k p.a. plus in-kind support (management, office rent)

Barrow Borough Council, Askam and Ireleth Parish Council, Dalton with Newton Town Council £7.5k p.a. each (all index linked).

As the project finances run from December to November, if all partners agreed, the additional contribution could be made in the payment for 2008/09, allowing the worker to be full-time from 1st December, 2008.

Dalton with Newton Town Council had already agreed with the suggestion.  The report was going to be considered by the remaining partners during September.
RESOLVED:- To agree to fund the increase of £2,500 as the Council’s contribution to the Dalton with Newton and Askam and Ireleth Project Officer to be met from the existing Manpower Budget.

62 – Chain of Office

The Chief Executive informed the Committee that the Deputy Mayoress/Deputy Mayor’s Consort was the only civic official without a chain of office.  

Enquiries indicated that an appropriate chain and medallion could be acquired for approximately £500.

RESOLVED:- To agree that a suitable chain of office be commissioned for the Deputy Mayoress/Deputy Mayor’s Consort for approximately £500.

63 – Budget Timetable and Assumptions 2009-2010

The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that preparation of the budget for the financial year 2009-2010 would be starting shortly.  Members were aware that the Council Tax for the new financial year must be set before the end of February 2009.

In setting the budget a number of assumptions had to be adopted.  For 2009-2010, he recommended that the following factors be applied:

	· Staff budget prepared on full establishment
	

	· Staff pay awards
	2.5%

	· Employers pension contributions
	24%

	· Employers national insurance rate contribution
	7.25%

	· Utilities at prevailing rates
	

	· Business rates
	4%

	· Insurance premiums at tender rates
	

	· Contracts according to agreed indexation
	

	· All other heads of expenditure and income
	0%

	· Interest rates on borrowing
	4.75%

	· Interest rate on investments
	5%

	· Increase in fees and charges to be considered individually
	


The process would require Members input on the following dates:

	Housing Forum consultation on the HRA
	15th January, 2009

	Joint Board consultation on all budgets
	19th January, 2009

	Executive Committee to approve the budget proposals
	28th January, 2009

	Special Joint meeting of the scrutiny committees
	10th February, 2009

	Special Council to set the budget and Council Tax
	23rd February, 2009


There would also be a public consultation exercise planned for 2nd February, 2009.

RESOLVED:- To agree the timetable and approve the assumptions to be used for setting the budget for 2009-2010.

64 – Billincoat Charity Trust

The Director of Corporate Services reminded the Committee that at its meeting on 21st May 2008 it had appointed Councillors Bell, Bleasdale, Millar, Heath, James and Unwin to the Billincoat Charity Trust.

Letters dated 14th and 28th July, 2008 had been received from Mr K Fisher, Clerk to the Trustees.  He explained that those members appointed for four years in 2007 were in fact trustees for that period.  A Trustee appointed by the Council did not have to be a Councillor.  He pointed out that a similar situation had happened a number of years ago when Mr J Dent had been appointed for four years when he was a Councillor but he continued to be a Trustee for that period even though he ceased to be a Councillor.

A meeting of the Trustees had been held on 25th July.  After much discussion the Council Members present unanimously agreed that the Trustees appointed in 2007 should serve for the period ending May 2011.

Those appointed at that time were Councillors Heath, James, Maddox, FG Murray, L Murray and Unwin.

RESOLVED:- To note that Councillors Heath, James and Unwin and Former Councillors Maddox, F. G. Murray and L. Murray continue to serve on the Billincoat Trust until May 2011.
65 – Implementation of the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007

The Director of Corporate Services reminded the Committee that the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 had made a number of provisions in relation to elections including enabling Council’s to vary their forms of elections between elections by halves and thirds; and whole Council elections without having to seek approval from the Secretary of State.

The enabling powers under the Act to make the change were already in force.  Councils had been able to ask the Boundary Commission from December 2007 to review their areas for single member wards.  Barrow had already given advance notice to the Boundary Commission.

The second stage for the Council would be to resolve by 31st December, 2010 to switch to whole Council elections.  There was an option to change the names of electoral areas in anticipation of moving to whole Council elections.

He reported that there must be a consultation process before the resolution to change to whole Council elections was taken.  Under S.33 of the Act, the resolution must be passed at a meeting specially convened for that purpose, and by a majority of at least two thirds of members voting on it.  If the resolution was not made by 31st December 2010, the Act allowed further time up to 2014, and in any fourth year afterwards, that started with the day after the Council’s annual meeting and ended 31st December.

Following Council’s resolution, the Council must hold the first election under the scheme by May 2011.  Further elections would then be held every fourth year afterwards.

Any Council subject to whole Council elections could also request the Electoral Commission to direct the Boundary Commission to undertake an electoral review with a view to providing for single member wards.

If the Electoral Commission granted the request, they must notify the Boundary Committee for England of the request when they give the directions for single member wards.  The Boundary Commission would recommend that each electoral area in the Council’s areas should return one Councillor.

If the Electoral Commission decided not to grant a request, they must notify the Council of their decision and the reasons for the refusal. 

The Boundary Committee for England had already executed a separate and unrelated review of polling districts in Barrow and recommended a reduction in available seats from 38 to 36.  That had been accepted by Council in February.

The Act also introduced three executive arrangements for local authorities which was considered by Committee.  The Committee was reminded that the Council operated a modified Committee System.

The Committee’s final recommendation on any of the options except for the status quo would involve fundamental changes in the way that the Council made decisions about services and policies.

It was suggested that a cross party working group be appointed to look into the proposals.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the contents of the report; and

(ii) To agree that an all Party Working Group be established to investigate the proposals to report directly to Council.

66 – NULEAF Membership

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that a request had been received from NULEAF, the Special Interest Group on Nuclear Decommissions and Radioactive Waste Management for the Council to change membership status and pay an annual contribution in the sum of £605 to the organisation.
He reported that in light of the Government’s recent commitment to renewing the future of nuclear energy as a response to the shortage of energy derived from fossil fuels, that there may be merit in taking a more active role in the organisation in consideration of the Council’s geographical proximity to one of the most significant nuclear energy sites in the country.

RESOLVED:- To agree that the Council change membership status to NULEAF and pay an annual subscription of £605 to the organisation.
67 – Health and Well-being Scrutiny Report on Smoking and Tobacco Control

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reported that the Regeneration and Community Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee had considered a report by the Cumbria Health and Well-being Scrutiny Committee into smoking and tobacco control in Cumbria.

A copy of the report by the Health and Well-being Scrutiny “The Last Gasp” was considered by the Committee.  The Regeneration and Community Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee had recommended approval of recommendations 5, 6, 8, 9, 13, 20 and 23.

RESOLVED:- To agree to support recommendations 5, 6, 8, 9, 13, 20 and 23 of “The Last Gasp” report.
68 – Department of Culture, Media and Sport – National Free Swimming Scheme

The Committee considered a detailed report of the Community Services Manager regarding the National Free Swimming Scheme particularly in regard to the funding arrangements and what the Council must do to participate in the scheme.  The Council was committed to improve the health for people living in the Borough and swimming was universally acknowledged as one of the best ways to assist in leading an active and healthy lifestyle.  The scheme provided an opportunity to get more people in the over 60 and under 16 age groups in the Borough active, and the report asked the Committee to confirm participation in the scheme. 

The special grant from the Department of Culture, Media and Sport (DCMS) for free swimming for the over 60s for 2009/10 and 2010/11 was £23,648 and was likely to be sufficient to cover growth in demand. The size of the special grant from the DCMS for free swimming for the under 16s was not yet known, but was predicted to be sufficient to cover growth in demand.  Both grants had been ring-fenced and would not continue beyond the financial year 2010/11.  The grants were not subject to any separate auditor certification; however, the Council would need to quantify the success of the scheme through local monitoring.  The evidence from financial years 2009/10 and 2010/11 would be used by the DCMS to inform future funding and delivery arrangements, but further funding to local authorities to deliver the free swimming programme in years 2011/12 and beyond would be subject to the outcome of the next Government Spending Review.  The report proposed that any surplus arising between the recorded cost of Over 60s and Under 16s free swimming and the level of the special grant for 2009/10 and 2010/11 be retained to extend the scheme beyond the offered DCMS funding.
The Government was rewarding participating authorities by making £10 millions of capital funding available in small parcels in 2008/9. Only authorities that sign up to participate in Pots 1 and 2 would be entitled to that one-off capital grant.  The size of the grant would be allocated amongst participating authorities based on population shares.  The DCMS had said that participating Authorities would be advised of the amount of the reward grant as soon as possible.

The Government was also making available £25 millions per annum in 2009/10 and 2010/11 to modernise pool provision to support more ambitious plans for free swimming 

The Capital Challenge Fund would be administered on behalf of the Government by Sport England. Only authorities that had signed up for Pots 1 and 2 would be invited to participate in the Capital Challenge Fund.

Two Councillors raised the issue of swimming in Dalton.

RESOLVED:- (i) To endorse the Community Services Manager’s confirmation to the Department for Culture, Media and Sport (DCMS) that the Council wished to participate in the free swimming scheme for the over 60s.  (That decision being effective from 1st April 2009 and continuing whilst supported by DCMS special grant.);
(ii) To endorse the Community Services Manager’s expression of interest to the DCMS that the Council wished to be considered for a special grant to enable participation in the free swimming scheme for the under 16s;
(iii) To confirm participation in the free swimming scheme for the under 16s provided that the special grant from the DCMS covered anticipated scheme costs.  (That decision being effective from 1st April 2009 and continuing whilst supported by DCMS special grant.);
(iv) To note that the Council would receive a one-off capital reward grant for participation in the free swimming schemes and that the grant would be used to improve swimming facilities at the Park Leisure Centre;
(v) To note that the Council would be eligible to apply for a further capital grant for pool modernisation purposes;

(vi) To instruct the Community Services Manager to obtain the relevant guidance from Sport England to determine whether the Council could take advantage of the further capital grant; and
(vii) To instruct the Chief Executive to liaise with Dalton Leisure Trust regarding the Government’s Free Swimming Programme.
(COUNCILLOR WILLIAMS, VICE-CHAIRMAN IN THE CHAIR

FOR THE UNDER-MENTIONED ITEM ONLY)

69 – 2 Holker Street/Pye Motors Demolition and Construction of Contract Car Park and Associated Landscaping

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that the Council had acquired the former Pye Motors land and 2 Holker Street in 2006 and Members had agreed to release a portion of the site to Accent Housing to develop an Extra Care Unit.  The remaining portion of the site, adjacent to the access road to the Railway Station, did not form part of the development.
In order to support commercial development in that part of the town centre, in particular Emlyn Hughes House and the Duke of Edinburgh Hotel, additional car parking would be beneficial and the residual site appeared appropriate for that use (subject to planning permission).  A programme had been developed to clear the whole of the site and construct a car park with appropriate landscaping on the area not required for the Accent extra care scheme.
The demolition works were programmed to last a minimum of eight weeks, starting in September 2008.  

The main Contractor for the works was L&W Wilson (Endmoor) Ltd.  The asbestos removal would be carried out by Schofield Construction Limited.  Both the removal and disposal should be in accordance with all current legislation, with disposal to a licensed tip, where necessary.

Planning permission would be sought in the autumn for the proposed contract car park.

The car park construction and landscaping works, subject to agreeing and confirming the detailed costs, were to be carried out by William Pye Ltd under a variation to the Emlyn Street Car Park works.  Works were to be completed before the end of March 2009.

The cost of the demolition, site clearance, car park construction and landscaping was £357,579 to be funded by the capital receipt from the sale of the adjacent site to Accent, with the balance funded through Working Neighbourhoods Fund.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree to include the demolition of 2 Holker Street and Pye Motors and the construction of a car park and landscaping on the land not required for the extra care development as a variation to the Capital Programme, to be funded by Working Neighbourhoods Fund and capital receipts;

(ii) To appoint the two Contractors L&W Wilson (Endmoor) Ltd and Schofield Construction Ltd and proceed with the demolition works; and
(iii) To appoint William Pye to build the new contract car park including landscaping.
(COUNCILLOR GUSELLI IN THE CHAIR)

70 – Consultation on Mental Health Services in Cumbria

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that a consultation document had been received on future mental health services for adults in Cumbria from Cumbria Primary Care Trust.  A local consultation meeting had been held in mid-July.

A copy of the consultation document had been placed in the Members Room and comments were required by 30th September, 2008.  Their proposals included the merger of two wards in Dane Garth, replacing facilities at Gill Rise in Dane Garth and the closure of the 10 bed rehabilitation unit in Barrow.

He reported that the closure of the 10 bed rehabilitation unit in Barrow was the most controversial.  However, the PCT had given assurances that it was not a replacement service being offered from Carlisle, but the closure of both the Barrow and Carlisle facilities, their replacement through domestic style provision and the creation of a new step-down service to care for long term patients, all of whom were currently provided for out of area and often at considerable distances.  These patients currently present the most challenging behaviours.

The PCT had also assured the Director that plans to close existing provision in Barrow would only proceed when plans for current patients, including co-location, had been fully developed.

On the basis of the assurances offered by the PCT, he had no objections to the proposals in the Consultation Document.  
RESOLVED:- To agree to respond to the consultation offering no objections to the proposals in the Consultation Document.
71 – Housing Market Renewal – Acquisition of 188 Marsh Street, Barrow-in-Furness
The Chief Executive informed the Committee that terms had been provisionally agreed to acquire 188 Marsh Street, Barrow-in-Furness and incorporate it into the “Green Heart Den” community garden which had been developed by the Marsh Street Arches and Garden Community Interest Company.

It was noted that the proposed access to the “Green Heart Den” could only be constructed if the portion of highway immediately to the rear of 188 Marsh Street was closed off.  That would require Cumbria County Council to make an appropriate stopping up order, and to allow that section of highway to be incorporated into the scheme.

RESOLVED:- To agree, subject to the Highways Authority stopping up the highway to the rear of 188 Marsh Street to allow the section to be incorporated into the scheme, that the Council acquires 188 Marsh Street for nil consideration, carries out demolition and necessary making good works to adjoining property and leases the site to The Marsh Street Arches and Garden Community Interest Company on similar terms to the adjacent garden area.
72 – Housing Market Renewal – North Central Renewal Area; 51 Arthur Street, Barrow-in-Furness
The Chief Executive reported that the occupiers of 51 Arthur Street had requested that they be treated as owner occupiers for the purposes of relocation resulting from the proposed demolition of the property.

RESOLVED:- To agree to offer a property swap to Sutherland Street on the same terms as other owner occupiers whose property was proposed for demolition.

REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

73 – Housing Market Renewal Programme – Declaration of the Proposed North Central Renewal Area

The Chief Executive reported that a Neighbourhood Renewal Assessment (NRA) Report had been produced for the North Central Area.  The report provided data on the condition of property in the area, together with information on household circumstances and perceptions of the neighbourhood. The recommended course of action arising from NRA was for the North Central Area to be declared a Renewal Area within the meaning of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 as amended by the Regulatory Reform (Housing Assistance) (England and Wales) Order 2002. Since the completion of the NRA report the Council had been actively undertaking the various steps required to ensure the effective declaration of a Renewal Area in accordance with guidance provided by the Government.  The report sets out the progress to date together with recommendations required for the formal declaration of the North Central Renewal Area.  

The report made two key proposals as the way forward for the North Central area, firstly to declare the North Central area a ‘Renewal Area’ within the meaning of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 as amended by the Regulatory Reform (Housing Assistance) (England and Wales) Order 2002 for a period of 10 years and secondly to implement a range of schemes in the individual sub-areas, as defined by the NRA and set out in North Central Renewal Area declaration report to bring about the overall improvement of the North Central Area and to contribute to the wider regeneration of Barrow Town Centre.

The NRA had been conducted that proposed a strategy derived from an option development and appraisal process for each sub-area of North Central.
The strategy could be summarised as follows:-

Sub Area A Brewery Street included properties in Brewery Street, Thwaite Street and Whitehead Street.  The recommendations were for: Improvements to the outside of properties (“facelift” improvements); Environmental improvements to the streets in that area. The cleared sites formerly occupied by the Old Bakery and Buccleuch Court Flats would be redeveloped for new housing.

Sub Area B Rawlinson Street included properties in Rawlinson Street only, and would involve external improvements to properties to improve the visual impact of the area.

Sub Area C Greengate Street included properties on Greengate Street only and would involve minor home repair works to properties.

Sub Area D Arthur Street included properties in Arthur Street, Marsh Street and Sutherland Street. The recommendations for that area included demolition of properties on Arthur Street and Sutherland Street (odd numbers), and redevelopment of the area for new housing; External improvements to the remaining properties through Group Repair schemes; Environmental improvement works; Renovation grants to be made available to owner occupiers for internal improvements to enable homes to meet the Decent Homes Standard.  It was proposed that these were referred to as “Decent Homes” grants, and were made available on the same terms as Renovation Grants, and that the Council’s grants policy be amended accordingly; and further work to be done to develop detailed programmes of work for Sutherland Street (even numbers) and Marsh Street.

Sub Area E Lindal Street included properties in Lindal Street, Harrison Street, Lord Street, Arnside Street, Silverdale Street and Crellin Street, and involved External improvements through Group Repair schemes; and Environmental improvement works.

To facilitate that strategy, it was recommended that the following changes should be made to the Council’s Grants Policy:

To approve the provision of Renovation Grants in accordance with criteria set out in the Council’s Grants Policy, i.e. to designate North Central as a “priority area” under the terms of the Council’s policy under the Regulatory Reform (Housing Assistance) (England and Wales) Order 2002 (RRO) (Exec Minute 44 7/07/03 refers).

To develop “Decent Homes” grants for internal work to be made available to owner occupied properties in Sub Area D on the same terms as Renovation Grants to enable them to meet the Decent Homes Standard, and to amend in due course the Council’s policy under RRO accordingly.

To make Group Repair Grants available in programmed schemes subject to nil financial contribution from property owners, and a maximum grant of £25,000, and to amend the Council’s policy under RRO accordingly.

Statutory Consultation had been carried out in September 2006.  The results were shown in the Renewal Area Declaration Report.

Due to the level of response to the proposals for Sub-Area D, which included significant clearance of properties, an extensive range of further consultations were held as follows:

September 2006: Door-to-door and postal questionnaire consultation.

2nd and 3rd April 2007: Exhibition at the Ramsden Infant School, Thwaite Street.

17th and 18th October 2007: Exhibition at Forum 28.

November/December 2007: Door-to-door/telephone questionnaire consultation.

Further statutory consultation August 2008.

Full details of these phases of consultation were shown in the Renewal Area Declaration Report.

A funding strategy was presented to Members with a total projected expenditure over 10 years of £14.9m.

It was moved, seconded, voted upon and lost that the proposed renewal area declaration be delayed for six months to enable the Ombudsman to investigate the residents complaints.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To note the contents of the North Central Renewal Area Declaration Report;

(ii) 
To approve the declaration of the North Central Area to include properties in the list attached at Appendix IV of the Renewal Area Declaration report (as shown in the map attached at Appendix I of the Renewal Area Declaration Report) as a Renewal Area within the meaning of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 as amended by the Regulatory Reform (Housing Assistance) (England and Wales) Order 2002;

(iii)
To authorise Officers to implement the North Central Renewal Area programme as set out in Section 3 of the report and in the financial summary table in Appendix 4;

(iv)
To authorise the acquisition of properties listed in Appendix 2 for demolition, and if acquisition by voluntary means proved impossible to authorise Officers to make the necessary preparations for compulsory purchase;

(v) 
To approve the provision of Renovation Grants in accordance with criteria set out in the Council’s Grants Policy, i.e. to designate North Central as a “priority area” under the terms of the Council’s policy under the Regulatory Reform (Housing Assistance) (England and Wales) Order 2002 (RRO);

(vi) 
To authorise Officers to prepare proposals to establish “Decent Homes” grants for internal work to be made available to owner occupied properties in Sub Area D on similar terms to Renovation Grants to enable them to meet the Decent Homes Standard, and to bring these proposals to a future meeting;

(vii)
To agree to make Group Repair Grants available in programmed schemes subject to nil financial contribution from property owners, and a maximum grant of £25,000, and to amend the Council’s policy under RRO accordingly; and

(viii)
To authorise Officers to apply for funding for that activity from the Housing Market Renewal funding allocated to West Lakes Renaissance.

74 – Review of Polling Districts and Polling Places

The Chief Executive reminded the Committee that in compliance with the Review of Polling Districts and Polling Places (Parliamentary Elections) Regulations 2006, every council in England and Wales must have undertaken and completed a review of all of the polling districts and polling places on a regular four yearly cycle.
The Council last carried out a review towards the end of 2007.  Due to the Further Electoral Review for Barrow-in-Furness it was necessary to carry out a mini review.
Local political parties, Councillors had been consulted and views were also invited from electors within the Parliamentary Constituency Barrow and Furness as well as persons who may have particular expertise in relation to access to premises or facilities for persons with disability.
One reply to the consultation had been received from the Barrow and Districts Society for the Blind who thought that the proposals had been well thought out. 

A Member suggested that next time a review was undertaken St. Aidan’s Church in the Newbarns Ward be considered as a polling station.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council that no changes be made to the Polling Districts and Polling Places.

75 – Park Leisure Centre Fees and Charges - Addendum

Members were reminded that the item had been referred back by Council by the Chairman of the Committee, and the Leader of the Council assured his intention to propose a 10% reduction in prices to be frozen for three years in support of the Barrow Health Improvement Strategy.

The intention was to work with partners to encourage a higher level of physical activity covering all sections of the Barrow public to improve general health and well being.
The Park Leisure Centre budget assured income for 2008/9 of £690,000.

It was reported that in the worst case there could be no increase in usage of the centre, and the Council would stand to lose £300,000 in income over the three year period assuming 5% for inflation.

The risk to the Council’s finances could be mitigated by setting aside a similar amount from the Working Neighbourhood Fund.

At the end of each financial year the Borough Treasurers would reconcile any deficit in the Park Leisure income budget by transfer from the contingency fund.

At the end of the three year period any funds remaining in the contingency could be used to continue the policy or pursue alternative initiatives as the Council wished.

A schedule of new prices rounded to the nearest 10p to avoid difficulties with small change was considered by the Committee.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend to Council:-

(i)
To agree a 10% reduction in pricing at the Park Leisure Centre to be fixed at that level for a period of three years; and

(ii)
To agree the establishment of a contingency fund of £300,000 with the Working Neighbourhood fund to finance any income loss resulting from the policy.

76 – Legislative Changes to the Right to Buy Scheme

The Chief Executive informed the Committee that the Housing Act 2004 required owners who wished to resell properties within 10 years of being sold under Right To Buy  (on or after 15th January, 2005) to offer them back to the Council (or their nominated Registered Social Landlord) at market value.  The market value must be agreed between the parties, or if they were unable to agree, would be determined by the District Valuer.  The Council must either accept or reject the offer within eight weeks or the owner was free to sell the property on the open market.

He commented that repurchasing may appear to be an opportunity for the Council to increase the number of affordable properties to rent in the Borough.  However, repurchasing did not currently represent value for money due to the current market values and unknown level of decent home investment costs.

The Committee was also informed that the Housing Act 2004 also extended the timeframe in which purchases under the Right to Buy had to repay discount from three to five years and the basis on which it was calculated.

Section 185 of the Act also clarified that the Council had discretion not to demand that part or all of the discount was repaid.   

The Council may exercise its discretion to waive the repayment of discount where that may lead to demonstrable personal hardship, or it may also be justified in other circumstances, but must be measured against the Council’s duty to safeguard public money, as outlined in guidance provided by the Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG).

The guidance gave details of situations where it may be appropriate to exercise discretion to waive repayment of discount, but stated that it should only be used in “exceptional circumstances”.  The Government recognised that it was for each Council to decide whether the circumstances in any particular case would justify the exercise of discretion where it would lead to demonstrable personal hardship or other relevant circumstances. 

The facility for the Council to waive repayment of discount should only be used in ‘exceptional circumstances’ and a formal application and procedure agreed to facilitate the process based on the principles agreed by the Committee.
RECOMMENDED:-To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To agree that a repurchase policy was not established at present, but would be established if alternative funding became available to make it financially viable for a Registered Social Landlord to act as the Council’s nominated third party;

(ii)
To agree a formal policy for waiving discount be based on: 


(a)
a standard application form being introduced on which an applicant could provide details of their financial situation and demonstrate that should all or part of the discount not be waived they would be unable to move; 



and/or secondly:



(b)
they must also demonstrate either: 

they wish to move because otherwise they or a member of their family face demonstrable threat of violence or significant harm – for example due to a:

relationship breakdown involving actual or threatened domestic violence; or

racial, faith, homophobic or any other kind of harassment; or

extreme anti-social behaviour such as persistent drug dealing in adjoining property; or

where sudden onset of medical condition makes a move essential on medical grounds; or

where a traumatic personal event (for example, sudden bereavement) makes a move essential for emotional or psychological reasons; and
(iii)
To agree that in order to ensure applications were dealt with expediently and in a confidential manner, the Housing Manager and Borough Treasurer be delegated to consider and decide on such applications after consultation with the Chairman of this Committee.
77 – NNDR Hardship Relief

The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that a procedure needed to be established to deal with potential applications for NNDR hardship relief. Section 49 of the Local Government Finance Act (‘the Act’) 1988 gave discretionary powers to billing authorities to reduce or remit payment of rates in hardship cases. Applications should be considered in accordance with guidance issued by the government as considered by the Committee.

He suggested that decision on whether to award hardship relief be delegated to the Section 151 Officer, the Borough Treasurer, and any appeals against the decision would be referred to Grants Sub-Committee.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To delegate authority to the Section 151 Officer to consider and make     decisions on NNDR hardship applications; and
(ii)
To authorise the Grants Sub-Committee to deal with any appeals against the Section 151 Officer decisions. 

78 – Reviewing the Member Development Strategy
The Director of Corporate Services informed the Committee that to ensure that Member training and development was prioritised, planned and co-ordinated effectively it was important that the Council had a Member Development Strategy.  The Committee had agreed to adopt the Strategy in July 2004.

The Member Development Strategy sets out that it would be reviewed on an annual basis in conjunction with the Democratic Services Manager, the Democratic Services Officer (Member Support), and the Member Training Working Group.

The Member Training Working Group was due to meet on 15th September, 2008 to agree the revised Strategy document and refer it to this Committee for approval.  A copy of the revised Strategy was considered by the Committee.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the revised Member Development Strategy.

79 – Sustainable Community Strategy

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that the Local Government Act (2000) required all Local Authorities to develop a Community Plan to improve the social, economic and environmental well-being of the people who live in the area.  

The Local Government Act and Central Government guidance prescribed that the strategy should contain the long-term vision based firmly on local needs – that would be underpinned by a shared evidence base informed by community aspirations; key priorities for the local area, based upon that vision which may realistically be achieved in the medium term – these would inform the strategy’s delivery agreement – the Local Area Agreement (LAA)

Central Government guidance also insisted that a guiding principal, underpinning the Community Plan, must be that it would engage and involve local communities. The involvement of local people was central to the effective development and implementation of community strategies, and key to change in the longer term.

In Barrow, the Council had agreed that the Community Plan should be produced in consultation with, and delivered through, Furness Partnership; both the Council and Furness Partnership had agreed that the Community Plan would form its principal policy document.
Earlier in the year Furness Partnership’s membership had agreed that there should be a revision and refreshment of our local vision and priorities as articulated through the Community Plan.

The Community Plan for Barrow had been refreshed and, following currently preferred terminology, should now be known as a Sustainable Community Strategy (SCS).  A Final Draft of the SCS was considered by the Committee.
In keeping with the approach adopted elsewhere in the County, and particularly in the Cumbria-wide SCS, specific actions and related targets had been removed from that long term strategy document.  As indicated in the document, the SCS should not be seen as an action or delivery plan; its role was to guide partners on how their existing plans were able to help deliver Furness Partnership’s vision for Barrow, and help identify where new thinking was needed.

The SCS confirmed local priorities and linked them closely to the LAA for Cumbria, by detailing which of the LAA National and Local Indicators were associated with each priority. 

The priorities had been updated to reflect changes in the Partnerships focus and the establishment of the Children and Young People and Regeneration Task Groups (the latter linking the LSP with the Heart of Barrow Partnership).
New sections had been added to the SCS providing some narrative on the strengths and challenges that the Borough face.  While previously the Council and the LSP had been keen for the SCS to have a more positive feel, some feedback had suggested that we should be realistic and open about the challenges that we face. The “assets” and “challenges” sections of the new SCS were intended to address both concerns.

Furness Partnership had been fully consulted on development of the SCS and the document in its current form had been adopted on behalf of the LSP by the Partnership’s Coordinating Group at its meeting of 5th September.

Subject to adoption by the Council the LSP had identified funding to design and produce copies of the Strategy in keeping with the “Love Barrow” branding initiative, for distribution to partners and the public.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to adopt the Sustainable Community Strategy as the Council’s overarching strategic policy document, superseding the previous Community Plan.

80 – Contribution to Cumbria 2012 Working Group
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that the Cumbria 2012 Working Group, (a multi-agency task force), was preparing presentational material and a marketing strategy for the County in association with Cumbria Tourism.  They were requesting funding assistance from all the Cumbrian Local Authorities to obtain maximum benefit from the London Olympics.

The London Olympic Committee was determined that the legacy effect of the Olympics was felt across the United Kingdom, and Cumbria was no exception; three sites in Cumbria had been registered as potential Olympic training venues.  One of these was the Hoops Basketball Centre in Barrow, and Officers from the Borough were working with Hoops Centre Managers to develop an offer to attract one or more teams to use the Centre as a training base.  If that was successful, the people of the Borough would have the opportunity to see and engage with Olympic athletes in the Community in the run-up to the Games in London.

The Borough had also been asked to participate further in this initiative by applying for a special Olympic handover Flag.  That flag had been applied for and it had been raised on 24th August.  That coincided with flag raisings across the North West, and the rest of the country.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve a grant of £2,000 to the Cumbria 2012 Working Group.

81 – Establishment of a Health Improvement Officer
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reported that the Borough had a range of health and well-being inequalities which make a significant contribution to its position as 29th most deprived local authority in the Indices of Multiple Deprivation.  The report requested the establishment of a Health Improvement Officer, (to be jointly funded with Cumbria Primary Care Trust), which would enable improved joint working to identify, target and contribute to the solution of health and well-being inequalities in the Borough.  The report also identified the sources of funding that was in place to allow the establishment of the post and additional funding to facilitate an operational budget.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the establishment the post of Health Improvement Officer at SO1/SO2 within the Community Services Department to be jointly funded with Cumbria Primary Care Trust . 

82 – Changes to Housing Establishment
The Committee considered a report of the Housing Manager which sought changes to the Housing Department’s establishment to reflect operational requirements and maintain delivery of front line services.

The Chief Executive informed the Committee of the discussions held with the Trade Union.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i) To create a new Senior Customer Services Officer post Scale 5/6;

(ii) To agree to delete a Customer Services Officer post; and

(iii) To note a potential redundancy situation may arise for which the Council’s Redundancy Policy would apply.
The meeting closed at 4.15 p.m.

